
MINUTES 

New Hampshire State Commission on Aging 

Monday, July 25, 2022  10:00 a.m.-noon 

NH Employment Security, 45 South Fruit St., Concord, NH 

 

Present in person:   Polly Campion, Chair; Carol Stamatakis, Vice Chair; Roberta Berner, 

Clerk; Sen. Ruth Ward; Rep. James MacKay; Sunny Mulligan Shea, DOJ; Lynn Lippitt, NH 

Housing Finance Authority; Susan Buxton, Long-Term Care Ombudsman; Wendi Aultman, 

DHHS; Shelley Winters, DOT; Appointed by the Governor: Suzanne Demers, Susan 

Denopoulos Abrami, Beth Quarm Todgham, Rev. Susan Nolan, Kristi St. Laurent, Doug McNutt 

Rebecca Sky, Executive Director; Chris Dugan, Communications and Engagement Director 

Present via teleconference:  Rep. Charles McMahon; Susan Ruka, Harry Viens, Laurie Duff 

Absent:   Richard Lavers, NHES; Janet Weeks, DOL; Michael Todd, John Marasco, DOS; 

Daniel Marcek  

Presenters:  Phil Sletten, Research Director, NH Fiscal Policy Institute (NHFPI), Doug McNutt, 

Consultant, NHFPI and Commission member 

Guests present via teleconference:   21 members of the public (Jennifer Rabalais, Carole 

Boutin, John Wilson, Heather Carroll, Rep. Lucy Weber, Arnold Newman, Kris Hering, Jen 

Delaney, Mary Roberge, Karen Ulmer-Dorsch, Nancy Dorner, Paula Minnehan, Cheryl 

Steinberg, Amy Guimond, Jon Eriquezzo, Laura Davie, Bev Cotton, Sara Margulies, Carissa 

Elphick, Joan Marcoux, Shawn Johnson) 

 

I. Welcome, Attendance, Review of Minutes  

Chair Polly Campion provided an overview of the agenda and welcomed the Commission 

members and guests to the meeting. Today’s meeting was held concurrently in person at the 

NH Department of Employment Security and via teleconference.  

 

Clerk Roberta Berner took attendance, noting which Commission members were attending in 

person or remotely. With 16 Commission members attending in person, a quorum was 

present.  

 

Chair Campion asked for a motion to approve the May and June Commission meeting 

minutes. Susan Denopoulos Abrami made a motion to approve both sets of minutes; Suzanne 

Demers seconded the motion. By roll-call vote, members approved both sets of minutes 

unanimously. 

  

II. Medicaid Long-Term Services and Supports in New Hampshire: A Review of the 

State’s Medicaid Funding for Older Adults and Adults with Physical Disabilities. 

Presenters: New Hampshire Fiscal Policy Institute (NHFPI), Phil Sletten, NHFPI 

Research Director, and Doug McNutt, Consultant, NHFPI and Commission member. 

(PowerPoint Attached) 

Chair Campion introduced the presenters and provided a brief overview of their report on 

New Hampshire’s Medicaid long-term services and supports, published in July 18, 2022 with 

support from New Futures, the Alliance for Healthy Aging and the Point32Health 

Foundation (formed by the combination of the Harvard Pilgrim Health Care Foundation and 

Tufts Health Plan Foundation).  The link to the full report is: 



https://nhfpi.org/assets/2022/07/NHFPI-Long-Term-Supports-and-Services-in-New-

Hampshire_Older-Adults-and-Adults-with-Physical-Disabilities_July-2022.pdf 

 

Phil Sletten began the presentation by explaining that the New Hampshire Fiscal Policy 

Institute (NHFPI) intended to enhance the understanding of the challenges within the 

Medicaid-funded system of long-term services and supports (LTSS) in the state. The analysis 

reviewed institutional care provided through nursing facilities as well as home and 

community-based services provided through Choices for Independence (the waiver that 

provides such services for older adults, primarily) as well as through other waivers that 

provide services for those with intellectual and developmental disabilities and acquired brain 

disorders. 

 

Mr. Sletten provided a brief overview of the complexity of the funding formula for nursing 

facilities, including MQIP that applies to all nursing facilities and ProShare that applies only 

to County-run nursing facilities. In New Hampshire, the average per diem rate for nursing 

facilities is approximately $250. The base Medicaid rate is approximately $200 per day, 

which is augmented through the MQIP and ProShare formulas to bring payments closer to 

the average rate. 

 

Choices for Independence (CFI) payments are based on a set fee-for-service reimbursement 

rate and dependent upon funding established in the state budget. The research reviewed the 

10 rates most commonly authorized CFI services (SFY18) and found that nine of the 10 fell 

behind the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services’ (CMS’) “market basket” for home 

health agencies, based on data from July 2006 through January 2022. Increases in the two 

most recent state budgets have brought a couple of services closer to the price indices, but the 

Medicaid-supported fee for home health aides continues to be well below other price indices.   

 

Doug McNutt presented information about the Medicaid LTSS enrollment and application 

processes. Over time in New Hampshire, enrollment in nursing facilities has declined and 

enrollment in CFI has increased and most current figures show that each has approximately 

3,500 enrollees. CFI mid-level care enrolls approximately 500 individuals. With mid-level 

care and other CFI enrollees together, CFI enrollment exceeds nursing facility enrollment. 

 

Mr. McNutt said that application processing times for Medicaid LTSS can be significant and 

have taken as long as 100 days (2016-17) with a median timeline of approximately 40 days. 

Nursing facilities have the advantage of being able to admit individuals before the process is 

fully completed and to receive retroactive payments (a requirement of the federal 

government). CFI providers cannot be reimbursed retroactively. 

 

Mr. Sletten then compared nursing facility funding to CFI funding in the state. Their analysis 

suggests that the cost-based schema for determining Medicaid nursing facility rates helps the 

rates to keep up with inflation.  As there is only a flat rate for home and community-based 

Medicaid services set by legislature, evidence indicates it is less successful at keeping up 

with the cost of inflation.  From 2014 to 2022, nursing facilities received a seven percent 

increase overall and funding, including federal and local/state, now totals approximately 

$376 million. CFI funding during the same period was relatively flat until 2020. It now totals 

https://nhfpi.org/assets/2022/07/NHFPI-Long-Term-Supports-and-Services-in-New-Hampshire_Older-Adults-and-Adults-with-Physical-Disabilities_July-2022.pdf
https://nhfpi.org/assets/2022/07/NHFPI-Long-Term-Supports-and-Services-in-New-Hampshire_Older-Adults-and-Adults-with-Physical-Disabilities_July-2022.pdf


approximately $79 million, so represents approximately a fifth of the funding that goes to 

nursing facilities. He said that adjusting for inflation and growing enrollment in CFI, CFI 

funding falls short. He estimated the gap at around $150 million. Nursing facility 

appropriations better kept pace with inflation and enrollment. He added that state budget 

appropriations per enrollee represent approximately $20,000 for CFI and approximately 

$110,000 for nursing facilities. 

 

Comparing New Hampshire’s enrollment in home and community-based services and 

supports to other states’, New Hampshire’s position is relatively low. New Hampshire had 

the lowest spending as a percentage of overall LTSS expenditures except for Kentucky (2016 

data). The latest data compare state-by-state all of the waivered services, including those for 

the developmentally disabled, which represents the majority of funding for home and 

community-based services. New Hampshire ranks lower than all neighboring states in New 

England and lower than the national average. 

 

The demographic data for the state continue to show that New Hampshire’s population is 

aging, with implications both for the workforce and for service needs. Mr. McNutt noted that 

older adults are more likely to experience some form of disability, therefore needing 

assistance.   

 

The data show that in recent years there has been a dramatic increase in authorized CFI 

waiver services, but that those authorized services have not been fulfilled (by a ratio of 

almost four to one). The low wages in New Hampshire relative to those of neighboring states 

have had an impact on availability of home health and personal care staff. 

 

The presenters summarized key areas of concern outlined in the report: 

 Difficulties with the Medicaid application process coupled with delays in service 

 Funding constraints 

 

Stakeholders interviewed for this report expressed concern for challenges in applying for and 

accessing services, including significant wait-times and difficulties submitting needed 

documentation. They had limited knowledge of existing navigation resources, including 

those available through the ServiceLink Aging and Disability Resource network. Stakeholder 

from organizations who support residents through the application process reported limited 

training opportunities for staff and volunteers. The report also found problems with the 

hospital discharge system. 

 

The state’s funding constraints are exacerbating workforce challenges, especially given 

recent cost increases and extra costs associated with the pandemic. Fixed reimbursement 

rates likely lead to a reduced ability to respond to economic pressures and are problematic, 

given the long-term underinvestment in the long-term care system infrastructure. 

 

They then summarized their recommendations: 

 Changes to the Medicaid eligibility process— 

o Use American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) funds to hire public benefit 

navigators; 



o Consider offering additional systemic help for people needing to access 

services, including bolstering ServiceLink; 

o Support home care providers with payments prior to formal establishment of 

eligibility or use a form of presumptive eligibility (similar to that provided to 

nursing facilities); 

o Reduce wait times by designating approved service providers with a pre-

approved range of costs; 

o Consider updates to the New Hampshire EASY system and increased training 

in its use; 

o Develop a centralized informational portal so that users can understand 

quickly which services are available. 

 Changes to funding reimbursements and support for the workforce— 

o Consider a stipend or additional funding for workforce support (flex funds are 

available through 2026); 

o Use flexibility in public wage enhancement programs; 

o Establish a more sophisticated methodology for established CFI service 

delivery costs to help inform decisions; 

o Use flexible federal funds and other resources to establish and support 

initiatives to grow and develop the workforce.  

 

Chair Campion thanked Mr. Sletten and Mr. McNutt for their presentation and referred 

attendees to the full report. She then opened the floor to questions. 

 

Sen. Ruth Ward asked if New Hampshire’s lack of an income tax (compared to neighboring 

states) had been factored into the difference in rates of pay for care providers. Mr. Sletten 

responded that even when that is factored in, a pay differential remains. 

 

Kristi St. Laurent asked about the reasons for the large gap between CFI authorized and 

utilized services. The presenters indicated that workforce issues exacerbated by funding 

constraints led to a great deal of the problem. 

 

Rep. Lucy Weber expressed her concern about the time gaps between application for 

services, approval for services, and services being put in place. 

 

Rep. Jim MacKay said that this report provides an opportunity for leadership and increased 

understanding of the issues regarding the Medicaid LTSS system.  He emphasized we need 

clearly need leadership to address this set of issues. 

 

Laurie Duff asked for clarification of the large difference in payments through CFI compared 

to nursing facilities, especially given the number of participants. Mr. Sletten responded that 

the difference was approximately 20 cents for CFI to $1 for nursing facilities and that CFI 

enrollment now exceeds nursing facility Medicaid occupancy. Mr. McNutt said that the 

pandemic had contributed to the cost differential, with nursing facilities needing to spend 

more on things like HVAC systems to protect and serve residents.  

 



Mr. McNutt added that he hoped that this report could be used as a resource when the next 

state budget is being crafted. 

 

III. Commission Community Outreach (Information included in meeting materials)—

Suzanne Demers, Emerging Issues Task Force, and Chris Dugan, Communications and 

Engagement Director 

Suzanne Demers explained that the Emerging Issues Task Force would like Commission 

members to present information about the Commission to community groups and glean 

information from those groups about the issues that they see as central to aging in New 

Hampshire. Chris Dugan has prepared an outline of questions to pose to community groups 

(see attached). 

 

Rebecca Sky suggested that Commission members share with groups that we have a 

wonderful newsletter and that anyone interested may receive the newsletter upon request. 

 

Doug McNutt suggested that Commission members also include information about 

ServiceLink when they speak to community groups. 

 

IV. Vote on Recommendations for Commission on Aging Appointments by Governor 

Chair Campion briefly reviewed recommendations for new Commission members: 

 Roxie A. Severance, CNHA, FACHCA, Whitefield, NH (Coos County), would be 

replacing Ken Gordon. Ms. Severance runs a consulting firm, RS Consulting LLC, 

which focuses on assisting organizations with aspects of quality services for older 

adults. She previously served as CEO and Administrator for the Morrison Hospital 

Association (Morrison Nursing Home) and worked as an Elderly Services 

Coordinator for NH Housing Finance Authority where she played a leadership role in 

establishing the REAP program. 

 Rep. Lucy McVitty Weber, Walpole, NH (Cheshire County, would be replacing 

Susan Emerson. Rep. Weber has represented Cheshire District 1 since December 

2006 and currently is the Ranking Member of the House Health, Human Services and 

Elderly Affairs Committee. Rep. Weber began her professional career in the field of 

education, then worked for more than a decade as a lawyer practicing in many areas 

including elder law. She then served as general contractor restoring an historic inn 

and co-owned the Walpole Inn for seven years. In addition to her state service, Rep. 

Weber has served on a number of local boards and committees. 

More extensive biographical information about both was included in the meeting packet 

distributed prior to the June meeting. 

 

Rep. MacKay made a motion to recommend Ms. Severance and Rep. Weber to the Governor 

for appointment as members of the Commission; Carol Stamatakis seconded the motion; the 

Commission members approved the motion unanimously by roll call vote. 

 

V. Public Input 

Amy Guimond thanked Doug McNutt and Phil Sletten for their presentation. 

 

VI. Adjournment 



Chair Campion adjourned the meeting at 11:58 a.m. Because the Commission is taking a 

summer break in August, the next meeting of the Commission will take place on September 

19, 2022.   
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